
 
NOTICE OF MEETING 

 

Audit Committee 

 
 
MONDAY, 26TH JULY, 2010 at 19:30 HRS - CIVIC CENTRE, HIGH ROAD, WOOD 
GREEN, N22 8LE. 
 
 
MEMBERS: Councillors Khan (Chair), Amin (Vice-Chair), Diakides, Meehan, Bloch, 

Butcher and Gorrie 
 

 
AGENDA 
 
1. APOLOGIES    
 
 To note any apologies for absence. 

 
2. URGENT BUSINESS    
 
 The Chair will consider the admission of any late items of urgent business. (Late 

items will be considered under the agenda item where they appear. New items will be 
dealt with at item 12 below). 
 

3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST    
 
 A member with a personal interest in a matter who attends a meeting of the authority 

at which the matter is considered must disclose to that meeting the existence and 
nature of that interest at the commencement of that consideration, or when the matter 
becomes apparent. 
 
A member with a personal interest in a matter also has a prejudicial interest in that 
matter if the interest is one which a member of the public with knowledge of the 
relevant facts would reasonably regard as so significant that it is likely to prejudice the 
member’s judgement of the public interest and if this interest affects their financial 
position or the financial position of a person or body as described in paragraph 8 of 
the Code of Conduct and/or if it relates to the determining of any approval, consent, 
licence, permission or registration in relation to them or any person or body described 
in paragraph 8 of the Code of Conduct. 
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4. MINUTES  (PAGES 1 - 14)  
 
 To confirm and sign the minutes of the Audit Committee held on the 24 June 2010. 

 
5. DEPUTATIONS AND PETITIONS    
 
6. AUDIT COMMITTEE UPDATE FROM GRANT THORNTON  (PAGES 15 - 16)  
 
 Report of Grant Thornton. 

 
7. ACCOUNTS AUDIT APPROACH MEMORANDUM 2009/10  (PAGES 17 - 30)  
 
 Report of Grant Thornton. 

 
8. PROGRESS REPORT ON COUNTER FRAUD ACTIVITY RELATING TO HOUSING 

BENEFIT AND COUNCIL TAX BENEFIT  (PAGES 31 - 36)  
 
 Report of the Director of Corporate Resources to advise and update Members on the 

Counter Fraud performance of the Benefit and Local Taxation Service from the 1st 
April 2010 – 30th June 2010. 
 

9. INTERNAL AUDIT PROGRESS REPORT - 2010/11 QUARTER 1  (PAGES 37 - 92)  
 
 Report of the Head of Audit and Risk Management to inform the Audit Committee of 

the work undertaken during the first quarter by the Internal Audit Service in 
completing the 2010/11 annual audit plan and reports issued for outstanding 2009/10 
audits together with responsive fraud investigation work. In addition, to provide details 
of the work the Council’s personnel division has undertaken in supporting disciplinary 
action taken across all departments by respective council managers. 
 

10. RISK MANAGEMENT UPDATE - QUARTER 1 2010/11  (PAGES 93 - 98)  
 
 Report of the Head of Audit and Risk Management to inform the Audit Committee of 

the current position on compliance with the corporate risk management policy for the 
management of risk registers across the council.  
 

11. REPORT ON THE WORK OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE 2009/10  (PAGES 99 - 112)  
 
 Report of the Head of Audit and Risk Management to advise the Audit Committee of 

the proposed report to Full Council in respect of the work undertaken by the Audit 
Committee during 2009/10. 
 

12. NEW ITEMS OF URGENT BUSINESS    
 
 To consider any new items of urgent business admitted at item 2 above. 

 
 
 



 

3 

13. DATE OF NEXT MEETING    
 
 Tuesday, 14 September 2010, 7.30pm. 

 
 
 
Ken Pryor 
Deputy Head of Local Democracy and Member 
Services  
5th Floor 
River Park House  
225 High Road  
Wood Green  
London N22 8HQ 
 

Helen Jones 
Principal Committee Coordinator 
Tel: 020 8489 2615 
Fax: 020 8489 2660  
Email: Helen.jones@haringey.gov.uk 
 
 
Friday, 16 July 2010 
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MINUTES OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE 

THURSDAY, 24 JUNE 2010 

 
Councillors Khan (Chair), Amin (Vice-Chair), Diakides, Meehan, Butcher, Strang 

and Erskine 
 

 

MINUTE 

NO. 

 

SUBJECT/DECISION 

ACTION 

BY 

 

PRAC01. 

 
APOLOGIES  

 Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Gorrie, for whom Cllr 
Strang was substituting, and from Cllr Bloch, for whom Cllr Erskine was 
substituting.  
 
Cllr Butcher apologised that he would be required to leave before the 
end of the meeting. 
 

 
 

PRAC02. 

 
URGENT BUSINESS  

 There were no items of urgent business. 
 

 
 

PRAC03. 

 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 Cllr Butcher declared a personal interest in respect of item 8, the Review 
of Leasehold Service Charges, as a Haringey Leaseholder. 
 

 
 

PRAC04. 

 
MINUTES  

 RESOLVED 

 

That the minutes of the meeting held on 25 March 2010 be approved 
and signed by the Chair. 
 

 
 

PRAC05. 

 
DEPUTATIONS AND PETITIONS  

 There were no deputations or petitions.  
 

 
 

PRAC06. 

 
AUDIT COMMITTEE UPDATE FROM GRANT THORNTON  

 The Committee received an update report from Grant Thornton, the 
Council’s external auditors. Paul Dossett, Grant Thornton, reported that 
as a result of the Use of Resources scored assessment being 
withdrawn, Use of Resources scores would not be published for 
2009/10. The Council had previously scored a Level 3 for 2008/09. 
Although no score would be published, Grant Thornton would still 
present a report to the Committee, based on the Use of Resources work 
that had been undertaken, along with any recommendations.  
 
RESOLVED 

 

That the content of the report be noted.  
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PRAC07. 

 
AUDIT AND INSPECTION FEES 2009/10  

 Kevin Bartle, Head of Corporate Finance, presented the report on Audit 
and Inspection Fees for 2010/11 and confirmed that officers were 
satisfied with the level of fees proposed. Paul Dossett, Grant Thornton, 
reported that the letter attached to the report was the indicative fee letter, 
as required by the Audit Commission. This would then be revised to take 
into account the outcome of the previous year’s audit, once completed. 
Although the Use of Resources scored assessment had been withdrawn, 
it was reported that the majority of the work had already been 
undertaken and that a significant reduction in fee in respect of this was 
therefore unlikely in the current year. A reduction in fee would, however, 
be seen in 2011/12. It was reported that the Audit Commission would be 
issuing a fees consultation in the next month to consider the impact of 
recent changes by the Government. Grant Thornton offered to share the 
Audit Commission consultation document with the Committee, via 
officers, once it was published 
 
In response to a question from the Committee, it was reported that the 
proposed fees for Haringey were 5% below the Audit Commission scale 
fee.  
 
The Committee expressed the view that the abolition of the CAA should 
be reflected in a substantial reduction in audit fees for local authorities, 
and requested that these views be fed back to the Audit Commission. 
The Committee noted that in the current financial climate, the proposed 
expenditure of amounts such as those represented by the fees in the 
report had to be scrutinised closely.  
 
In response to a question from the Committee regarding why a 
significant proportion of the Use of Resources work had already been 
carried out, Paul Dossett reported that although the scored assessment 
had been abolished, it was still a requirement as part of the audit 
process for the external auditors to form a conclusion regarding whether 
the Council was achieving value for money. In response to a question 
from the Committee regarding the engagement of officers with the 
progress, it was confirmed that officers worked together with Grant 
Thornton on this. 
 
In response to a question from the Committee as to whether the fees 
outlined in the report had already been spent, it was confirmed that they 
were in the process of being paid. It was reported that the fees charged 
to the 2010/11 budget related to work already completed to the end of 
April 2010. The Committee expressed the hope that 2011/12 would see 
a significant reduction in fees. Kevin Bartle advised that the fee for 
certification of claims and returns was estimated, and that officers were 
working to increase the quality of these areas to ensure that the actual 
fee required was lower than the estimate. Mr Bartle reported that the 
number of areas which could be challenged in respect of the Audit fees 
was limited.  
 
The Committee expressed concerns that the fees exceeded the amount 
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budgeted, and asked what assumptions were used in setting the budget 
in this area, and how this could be avoided in future. Mr Bartle advised 
that it was usual for the budget to increase incrementally during the 
course of the year. It was reported that risk-based inspection work 
directed by the Audit Commission could not be anticipated or budgeted 
for, as a result of which it represented an overspend which could not be 
controlled in advance, but which officers were working to manage 
internally. 
 
The Chair noted that the indicative fees reported would be reviewed 
during the year, and that the Committee would be advised of any 
changes or further details. The Chair advised the Committee that, 
although the CAA scoring system had been abolished, the need to 
scrutinise performance was still there. It was noted that it was not yet 
clear what the charges would be for any new system, but the Chair 
requested that Grant Thornton feed back to the Audit Commission 
Members’ opinion that fees should be substantially reduced. While 
hoping that fees would be reduced, the Chair requested that officers 
carefully scrutinise the fees already set to ensure that the Council was 
receiving best value and report back to the Committee periodically 
regarding any changes determined by the Audit Commission. 
 
Taking into account the comments made during the discussion it was: 
 
RESOLVED 

 

That the proposed audit and inspection fees for 2010/11 from Grant 
Thornton and the Audit Commission be noted, as recommended, subject 
to further scrutiny by the section 151 Officer of the Council given the 
Members’ opinion that fees should be substantially reduced.  
 

PRAC08. 

 
REVIEW OF LEASEHOLD SERVICE CHARGES  

 Phil Harris, Assistant Director of Strategic and Community Housing, 
introduced the report on leasehold service charges from Grant Thornton, 
and the Council’s responses. The overall conclusions of the Grant 
Thornton report were that the home ownership team were efficient in 
calculating service charges, and the report also set out examples of best 
practice and specific areas where Haringey could make improvements. It 
was reported that there were a number of areas where the 
recommendations of Grant Thornton had not been agreed and reasons 
had been provided for this, however Grant Thornton had confirmed that 
none of these areas were of fundamental importance, and would be kept 
under further review.  
 
David Longbottom, Grant Thornton, reported that the review was of  a 
high-level, strategic nature rather than a detailed examination. It was 
reported that a number of examples of good practice had been found, 
and the overall conclusion was that the home ownership team managed 
charges in an efficient and effective manner, with statements being 
provided to leaseholders in a timely and well-managed way and based 
on good quality information. Mr Longbottom outlined the 
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recommendations that had been made and reported that, where the 
recommendations had not been agreed by the Council, these were 
areas of low to medium risk and the responses were adequate for the 
time being but would require further review. 
 
In response to questions from the Committee, Mr Longbottom confirmed 
that no leaseholders had been interviewed during the course of the 
review and that a single sample service charge statement had been 
reviewed. Mr Longbottom advised that they had requested to interview 
leaseholders, however this had not proved possible in the timescale 
available. It was reported that as it was a high level review, the focus 
was on the way in which systems were used to manage information, and 
not on the detailed analysis of individual accounts. 
 
Committee Members confirmed that, as ward councillors, they often 
encountered residents with concerns regarding statements, and 
expressed concern that the methodology of this review would not be 
able to provide assurance on whether Homes for Haringey was obtaining 
the best value for money. Mr Longbottom stated that the review had 
been a short, high level diagnostic review, the scope of which was to 
focus on whether the systems were in place to deliver value for money. 
Based on experience of more extensive leasehold reviews carried out for 
other authorities, Grant Thornton recognised the issues raised by 
Members, but emphasised that this review was to look at the systems in 
place. Paul Dossett, Grant Thornton, reported that a decision had been 
taken to look at Haringey in respect of the high level controls in place. 
The findings of the review did not guarantee that every statement 
produced would be accurate, but gave an indication in respect of the 
overall systems and controls. The Committee noted that all Members 
were aware of case-studies where things had gone wrong, and Rowann 
Limond, Homes for Haringey, asked all Members to notify Homes for 
Haringey regarding any concerns they had.  
 
In response to a request from the Committee regarding how the work 
undertaken provided assurance, Mr Longbottom reported that tests were 
applied such as whether contracts were competitively tendered and 
whether processes were in place for managing contracts and quality of 
work. The scope of the work gave the opportunity for Grant Thornton to 
highlight areas where there was a potential to review systems to 
increase their efficiency, for example in this review the area of pre- and 
post-work inspections had been raised as a potential area for the 
possible introduction of automated systems. In response to concerns 
from the Committee had this recommendation had not been agreed, 
Rowann Limond, Homes for Haringey, reported that this area would be 
reviewed in two years time when the existing systems in place would no 
longer be supported. It was confirmed that systems were currently in 
place to support this area, but that the issue identified by Grant Thornton 
was within these systems where manual checking was currently needed. 
The Committee noted that any manual system increased the likelihood 
of human error occurring, and that this was a concern, although it was 
acknowledged that a computerised system did not eliminate the risk of 
error. The Committee suggested that, as the potential for error had been 
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recognised in this particular area, manual checks could be increased in 
this area until such time as the systems were fully reviewed and it was 
agreed that this would be taken into account.  
 
In response to concerns from the Committee regarding the level of pre- 
and post-inspections reported, Rowann Limond confirmed that the 
amount was higher than indicated in the report as the contractor carried 
out 10% and the client team also carried out 10%. It was also confirmed 
that estate services staff were able to check on repairs carried out to any 
communal blocks in their care. The Committee raised the issue of areas 
where there was a high number of individual properties, where it was not 
possible for estates staff to carry out checks, and it was suggested that 
such properties could be targeted more specifically when arranging post-
inspection.  
 
The Committee asked why it had not been agreed that a written guide to  
leaseholder consultation procedures be produced, in response to which 
Homes for Haringey advised that a written guide would increase the risk 
associated with staff outside the Home Ownership Team taking 
decisions in relation to Qualifying Long Term Agreements without 
seeking guidance from the Home Ownership Team. Mr Longbottom 
confirmed that statutory duties were being met in this regard, but that it 
was good practice for a written procedure to be produced, for use in 
conjunction with advice from the Home Ownership Team. In response to 
the advice from Homes for Haringey that the guidance for other staff was 
to consult with the Home Ownership Team, it was suggested that this be 
confirmed in writing, as a way to resolve this issue.  
 
Julie Parker, Chief Financial Officer, and Kevin Bartle, Head of 
Corporate Finance, confirmed that it was of concern that there were 
recommendations that had not been agreed, and suggested that these 
issues be reviewed in 6 months’ time and a report produced on what 
changes had been made and how Homes for Haringey were managing 
the risks. In response to a question from the Committee, it was 
confirmed that if the progress outlined in the follow up report was not felt 
to be satisfactory, then the Chief Financial Officer would be required to 
direct that issues were addressed appropriately. Mr Bartle advised that, 
although there were concerns that certain recommendations had not 
been agreed, these issues were not felt to be serious internal control 
weaknesses and that it was on this basis that a six month review had 
been suggested.  
 
The Committee noted that there had been a number of issues around 
housing in the past and that things had improved significantly, however 
progress in certain areas was still needed and it was essential for 
progress to be reported back to the Committee. The Committee agreed 
that a report should come back to the Committee in 6 months’ time. 
Rowann Limond reported that the service was undergoing an Audit 
Commission inspection and that the draft recommendations from this 
inspection would be available for this follow up report.  
 
The Committee agreed that a full report should come back in 6 months’ 
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time, but also requested an interim report in 3 months, the focus of which 
should be the work Haringey officers were undertaking to challenge and 
address the issues raised.  
 
On a motion by the Chair it was: 
 
RESOLVED 

 

i) That the Council’s response to the report on leasehold service 
charges from Grant Thornton in the form of an agreed action 
plan be noted; 

 
ii) That a follow up report be presented to the Committee in 6 

months’ time and that an interim progress report be presented 
to the Committee at the meeting on 14 September 2010. 

 

PRAC09. 

 
GRANT THORNTON - REVIEW OF PARTNERSHIP WORKING IN 

HARINGEY 
 

 Cllr Butcher left the meeting at 20:45hrs. 
 
Eve Pelekanos, Corporate Head of Performance and Policy, presented 
the report on the outcomes and recommendations arising from the 
review of Haringey Strategic Partnership by Grant Thornton, which had 
been undertaken between November 2009 and February 2010. The 12 
recommendations were set out in the action plan along with the 
Partnership’s responses, and all 12 recommendations had been agreed 
by management, several of which had already been implemented. It was 
reported that further announcements were awaited from the Government 
in respect of the future of the LAA and plans for strategic partnerships.  
 
In response to a question from the Committee regarding progress with 
the agreed action to implement a new data platform, Ms Pelekanos 
confirmed that this work would enable joint needs assessments and 
would be of benefit to all partners.  
 
The Committee expressed concern that Members heard very little about 
the work of the HSP, and that this review had not identified this as an 
issue. Concern was also expressed regarding the recommendation on 
private sector engagement, as not all Members felt that private sector 
engagement was necessary. The Committee asked whether any 
payment was required in relation to the advice being sought on how best 
to engage with the private sector, in response to which Ms Pelekanos 
agreed to seek information on this point and report back. 
 
The Committee also expressed some concern regarding the 
recommendation on Community Link Forum representation, as it was felt 
that it was the responsibility of HAVCO to ensure that all delivery 
agencies were fully involved in the work of the Partnership and that 
effective involvement did not necessarily require every group to 
participate directly in the decision making process. Paul Dossett, Grant 
Thornton, advised that this recommendation had been made on the 
basis of feedback received, although the most important issue was to 
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increase the number of demonstrable outcomes. 
 
The Chair advised the Committee that although the CAA ratings had 
been abolished, the need to continue and improve partnership working 
remained strong and this work should continue. The Chair welcomed the 
report that all 12 recommendations had been agreed, and noted the 
deadlines for implementation. The Chair noted the endorsement of the 
Section 151 officer in the report. 
 
RESOLVED 

 
That the content of the report and the 12 management actions contained 
in the action plan be noted.  
 

PRAC10. 

 
DRAFT ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT 2009/10  

 Anne Woods, Head of Audit and Risk Management, presented the report 
on the requirements of the statutory Annual Governance Statement 
(AGS) and the draft AGS relating to 2009/10. In accordance with the 
terms of reference of the Audit Committee, the Committee was asked to 
review and approve the draft AGS. It was reported that the format of the 
document was prescribed by CIPFA, with the detailed content provided 
by the local authority. The statement should include significant 
governance and control issues identified during 2009/10, and any 
outstanding issues from the previous year. The report included 
recommendations arising from external inspections. It was reported that 
it was important that governance and control procedures were 
embedded, as the external inspection arrangements were changing in 
2010/11.  
 
The Chair advised Members that it was the responsibility of the Audit 
Committee to approve the draft statement before it was presented to the 
General Purposes Committee with the Statement of Accounts.  
 
The Committee asked about the Data Quality issues identified, and 
whether any work had been undertaken to establish how the situation 
had developed in the first place. The Head of Audit and Risk 
Management reported that the issues had been identified as part of the 
Joint Area Review, which had looked at the processes from beginning to 
end as well as the individual actions carried out. The Committee asked 
about the data quality issues identified in Benefits, in response to which 
it was reported that these had been identified by the Council’s external 
auditors and as part of the National Indicator audit work, and that officers 
had been working to identify and address the fundamental causes of 
these issues.  
 
The Committee noted the recent ruling against the Council in respect of 
the equalities impact assessment issues with the Ward’s Corner 
planning application, as this had highlighted issues in respect of the 
Council’s equalities impact assessment. Officers agreed to reflect the 
issue in the AGS. 
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The Chair asked what steps were being taken in order to confirm that the 
Council was complying with the relevant guidelines and legislation, in 
response to which the Head of Audit and Risk Management reported 
that this was confirmed by the work of internal audit and the external 
auditors. The Chair asked whether the Head of Audit and Risk 
Management had looked into the relevant standing orders, standing 
financial instructions, scheme of delegation and supporting procedure 
notes and manuals, and the Head of Audit and Risk Management 
confirmed that this had been done.  
 
The Chair reported that the Audit Committee had received reports on 28 
October 2009 and 5 November 2009 regarding the Alexandra Palace 
and Park governance issues and the Committee had agreed that all the 
recommendations relating to the APP should be implemented by set 
deadlines, the final date of which was 31 March 2010. As advice had 
previously been received from the Head of Legal Services that the 
Section 151 Officer was responsible for the effective financial 
management of the Council including the Alexandra Palace and Park, 
the Chair requested a report from the Section 151 Officer to this 
committee, updating the Committee on the quality of compliance with the 
deadlines set by the Committee in implementing the recommendations 
relating to Alexandra Palace and Park.  
 
In response to a question from the Chair regarding who had made the 
judgement set out in paragraph 4.9 of the statement that no gaps in 
compliance had been identified in relation to the fulfilment of all the 
requirements set out in the CIPFA statement by the CFO, it was 
confirmed that this was the judgement of the Head of Audit and Risk 
Management. In relation to section i) of the governance framework, 
ensuring compliance with relevant laws and regulations, internal policies 
and procedures and that expenditure is lawful, the Chair asked who 
assessed this, in response to which it was confirmed that this was 
determined by internal audit, the external auditors, the Chief Financial 
Officer and the Monitoring Officer.  
 
The Chair asked if there were any other governance issues besides 
those included in the draft AGS which should be included, in response to 
which the Head of Audit and Risk Management confirmed that the draft 
statement was comprehensive and there were no further issues to be 
reported. The Chair asked the external auditors whether they felt that 
there were any other governance issues to be reported, in response to 
which Paul Dossett, Grant Thornton, reported that there were no 
outstanding issues that they felt should be reflected in the AGS. Mr 
Dosset reported that spot checks on data quality were being carried out 
and if any issues were identified as a result of these, the question of 
whether these should be included would be considered, although at 
present no significant control issues had been identified.  
 
The Chief Financial Officer confirmed that she was satisfied with the 
content of the draft AGS.  
 
Taking into account the comments made in discussion, the assurances 
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of internal and external audit and the Chief Financial Officer, it was: 
 
RESOLVED 

 

i) That the draft AGS for 2009/10 be approved 
 
ii) That the approval timescale and processes for the draft AGS 

be noted. 
 

iii) That a report from the Section 151 Officer be presented to the 
Committee in due course, updating on the quality of 
compliance (with the deadlines set by the Committee) in 
implementing the recommendations relating to the governance 
issues of the Alexandra Palace and Park. 

 

PRAC11. 

 
ANNUAL AUDIT REPORT AND ASSURANCE STATEMENT 2009/10  

 Anne Woods, Head of Audit and Risk Management, presented the report 
on the overall adequacy and effectiveness of the system of internal 
control and risk management operating throughout 2009/10, in 
accordance with the terms of reference of the Audit Committee and the 
CIPFA Code of Practice annual reporting requirements. The report 
included the sources of assurance for the overall audit opinion for 
2009/10, including external inspections. Appended to the report was a 
summary of the feedback from senior managers regarding the 
effectiveness of the system of internal audit.  
 
In response to a question from the Committee regarding the overall 
findings of the report, the Head of Audit and Risk Management 
confirmed that there were no significant governance issues which should 
be included in the AGS. Audit reports with limited assurance had been 
produced during the year, however these did not have an impact on the 
overall Audit opinion. The Committee expressed concern regarding 
priority 1 recommendations that were outstanding, in response to which 
the Head of Audit and Risk Management confirmed that 95% of 
recommendations had been implemented fully, and the remaining 5% 
were in the process of implementation. The Chair reminded officers that 
the Committee wished for all recommendations to be implemented fully, 
not just priority 1 recommendations.  
 
In response to a question from the Committee regarding the response 
rate for the feedback provided by senior managers, it was confirmed that 
the information was based on 1:1 interviews with 20 senior managers.  
 
The Chair noted the comments of the Chief Financial Officer in relation 
to the report, and asked how the Council could place confidence in its 
systems of internal control, risk management and internal audit. The 
Head of Audit and Risk Management confirmed that this reliance was 
based on the work of internal audit and the Council’s external auditors. 
The Chair asked whether the review of effectiveness of the system of 
internal control received confirmation from a cross-section of senior 
officers that systems were sound, in response to which the Chief 
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Financial Officer confirmed that this was the case, and that responses 
had been received from individual departments.  
 
In response to a question from the Chair regarding project management, 
the Head of Audit and Risk Management reported that resources were 
available within Internal Audit to undertake reviews covering areas such 
as terms of reference, project documentation and the compliance 
framework relating to project work. The Chair requested that a report on 
Project Management be produced for the Committee’s consideration in 
order to satisfy Members that everything was being done in the 
appropriate manner.  
 
On a motion by the Chair it was: 
 
RESOLVED 

 

i) That the content of the annual audit report and assurance 
statement 2009/10 be noted for reasonable assurance, but not 
absolute assurance. 

 
ii) That the annual audit report and assurance statement be 

presented to the next available Full Council meeting for 
information.  

 
iii) That a report on the overall Project Management 

arrangements be produced for the Committee’s consideration 
in order to satisfy the Committee that project management 
arrangements were adequate and sound.  

 

PRAC12. 

 
REVIEW OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE SYSTEM OF INTERNAL 

AUDIT 
 

 Anne Woods, Head of Audit and Risk Management, presented the report 
on the outcome of the independent review of Haringey’s internal audit 
service and the requirements of the Accounts and Audit (amendment) 
(England) Regulations 2006 and the actions taken to address these. The 
review was undertaken in accordance with the CIPFA Code of Practice, 
and took the form of a peer review with three other London authorities. 
The report on Haringey had been produced by the London Borough of 
Kensington of Chelsea. A recommendation that the review of the 
effectiveness of Internal Audit should be presented to Audit Committee 
had been made, and had been addressed by the information provided to 
the Committee in the previous report on the agenda. 
 
In response to a question from the Chair, the Chief Financial Officer 
confirmed that she was fully satisfied with the content of the report. 
Grant Thornton also confirmed that they were satisfied with the report.  
 
RESOLVED 

 

i) That the findings of the review which confirms that Haringey’s 
internal audit service fully complies with the CIPFA Code of 
Practice be noted. 
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ii) That the actions taken to address the recommendation made 

be noted. 
 

PRAC13. 

 
CORPORATE RISK REGISTER  

 Anne Woods, Head of Audit and Risk Management, presented the report 
on the latest corporate risk register and business units’ and departments’ 
actions to monitor, review and update risk registers in compliance with 
the Council’s risk management strategy. In accordance with the 
corporate risk management strategy, CIPFA code of practice and terms 
of reference of the Audit Committee, the corporate risk register was 
presented to the Committee on an annual basis. It was reported that the 
corporate risk register was reviewed on a quarterly basis by the Chief 
Executive’s management board, and that the Audit Committee received 
quarterly reports on the implementation of the corporate risk 
management strategy.  
 
The Committee expressed concern regarding the high likelihood 
recorded in relation to inadequate financial management and reductions 
in specific and general grant allocations, in response to which the Chief 
Financial Officer advised that the likelihood related to the reduction in 
grant allocation aspect, rather than inadequate financial management. 
The Committee suggested that these two aspects should be separated 
into different risks, to make this point clear.  
 
In response to concerns from the Committee regarding the relatively 
high likelihood attributed to the risk of lack of safety and well-being for 
clients within child protection services, the Head of Audit and Risk 
Management advised that the risk remained high while actions from the 
ongoing action plan were still in the process of becoming embedded. It 
was reported that improvements had been made, but that there was 
further progress to be made and that, as this progress was reviewed, the 
risk would reduce further.  
 
The Committee asked for clarification of the basis on which the 
assessment of the risks associated with staffing issues was made, in 
response to which it was confirmed that this was in the context of the 
impact of reductions in grant funding and Government cuts. Members 
requested that this background be made clearer in the report, so that the 
commentary provided supported the scores given. 
 
In response to general questions and concerns regarding how the 
assessments of likelihood and impact were made, the Head of Audit and 
Risk Management advised that all the assessments were made on a 
subjective basis and would change as situations developed.  
 
The Chair advised the Committee that greater detail was provided in the 
quarterly risk management reports and that it was the responsibility of 
the Audit Committee to review the corporate risk register once a year. 
The Chair advised that he had looked into the corporate risk register in 
detail, and compared it with the previous year’s report. The Chair had 
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MINUTES OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE 

THURSDAY, 24 JUNE 2010 
 

asked a number of questions regarding the report in advance of the 
meeting, and had received a full response from the Chief Financial 
Officer in respect of these questions. It was agreed that this 
correspondence would be circulated to all Members of the Committee for 
information. The Chair thanked the Chief Financial Officer for the 
response he had received and asked the Chief Financial Officer to 
confirm that the report and corporate risk register complied with the 
CIPFA guidance and the Council’s overall requirements. The Chief 
Financial Officer confirmed that it did comply with the CIPFA guidance 
and the Council’s overall requirements to the best of her professional 
knowledge and judgements, and that this confirmation would be 
reflected in future reports. In reply to the Chair’s question, she further 
assured the Committee that the Risk Management Policies and 
Strategies were much more robust and there was an integrated 
approach to the risks across the authority.  
 
Members requested that the report be provided in colour in future, for 
clarity, and it was agreed that a colour copy of this report would also be 
circulated to members of the Committee. It was also agreed that the 
previous year’s scores be incorporated in future reports, to enable 
Members to get an idea of the direction of travel. 
 
Taking into account the comments made in the discussion of the report, 
the Chair moved and it was: 
 
RESOLVED 

 

i) That the current version of the corporate risk register, 
prepared in accordance with the Council’s risk management 
policies and strategies, be noted. 

  
ii) That CEMB_R 004 be separated into two separate risks 

relating to i) inadequate financial management impacting on 
the Council’s ability to deliver services and ii) reductions in 
specific and general grant fund allocations being greater than 
expected impacting on the Council’s ability to deliver services.  

 

PRAC14. 

 
AUDIT COMMITTEE DRAFT WORK PLAN 2010/11  

 Anne Woods, Head of Audit and Risk Management, presented the report 
on the Audit Committee’s proposed annual work plan for the 2010/11 
municipal year. The report included a summary of the statutory reports 
and those included in the Committee’s terms of reference, and when 
these were expected to come to the Committee. It was reported that 
there were a number of external inspections and follow up reports which 
could not necessarily be anticipated and which would be added to the 
work programme throughout the year. It was reported that, at the request 
of the Chair, an additional Committee meeting had been scheduled for 
the 2010/11 municipal year. 
 
It was noted that 3-month and 6-months reviews in respect of the 
Leasehold Charges were to be added to the work plan further to 
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MINUTES OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE 

THURSDAY, 24 JUNE 2010 
 

discussion earlier in the meeting, and the Chair advised that additional 
noted that reports on the Housing Services inspection, safeguarding 
children and vulnerable adults, Health Inequalities, Alexandra Palace 
and Park, Project Management and Data Quality (together with any 
other items, meeting day  to day needs) should also be added to the 
work plan.  
 
Taking into accounts the additional reports discussed, it was: 
 
RESOLVED 

 

That the annual work plan for the 2010/11 municipal year be approved 
with the added reports.  
 

PRAC15. 

 
NEW ITEMS OF URGENT BUSINESS  

 There were no new items of urgent business. 
 

 
 

PRAC16. 

 
DATE OF NEXT MEETING  

 Monday, 26 July 2010 at 19:30hrs. 
 
 
 
The meeting closed at 21:50hrs. 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
COUNCILLOR GMMH RAHMAN KHAN 
 
Chair 
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LONDON BOROUGH OF HARINGEY 

AUDIT PROGRESS REPORT - JULY 2010  

Work Progress 

Audit Plan 
2009/10 

Our full audit plan and updated audit fee was agreed with management and 
presented to the February 2010 Audit Committee. 

2009/10 
accounts audit 

We worked with the Council to help prepare for the 2009/10 accounts 
audit, including the Head of Corporate Finance attending a half day 
accounts workshop on 10 February at our offices. 

Interim - our interim audit work is complete and there were no issues to 
report to the Audit Committee. Following this, we will present our Accounts 
Audit Approach Memorandum to the July meeting. 

Final - we have recently begun our audit the year end accounts and will 
report our results to members as part of the Report to those charged with 
governance (ISA260) in September 2010. 

International 
Financial 
Reporting 
Standards 
(IFRS)  

In 2009, we held a workshop with the Council and issued an IFRS 
conversion report planner to management which highlighted the areas of 
greatest likely impact for the Council and proposes a number of actions for 
the Council. We are continuing to work with management as preparations 
for IFRS continue and had a positive meeting with officers on 29 March to 
review the good progress being made to date. We are scheduling a further 
progress meeting for July. 

Value for 
Money 
conclusion 
2009/10 

The final accounts audit and finalisation of data quality spotcheck work 

this Summer will draw to a close our work to support the 2009/10 Value 

for Money conclusion. This work has included the 2009 Use of Resources 

(UoR) assessment work that we completed in Summer 2009 and the local 

risk based UoR work that we have reported on during 2009/10. 

We will present the results of our recent 2010 UoR assessment work to the 
November 2010 Audit Committee in our Value for Money report 2010. This 
will recognise the areas where the Council made progress since our last 
report and outstanding areas for development but, with the abolition of 
CAA and the scored assessment, we will not be reporting UoR scores. 
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Work Progress 

Grants claims 
and returns 
certification  

We presented our report of summary findings from our certification of 
2008/09 claims and returns to the February 2010 Audit Committee. Our 
2009/10 certification work is beginning in July. 

Audit Plan 
2010/11 

We have agreed our indicative fee for 2010/11 with the Chief Financial 
Officer and presented this to the June meeting of the Audit Committee. 
This letter is prepared in advance of the audit year in order to provide the 
Audit Commission will details of indicative fees nationally. Our risk 
assessment and, if required, our audit fee will be updated and further detail 
provided in our full 2010/11 Audit Plan, which will be presented to the 
Audit Committee in early 2011.  

Grant Thornton UK LLP 

July 2010  
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Paul Dossett 
Engagement Lead 
T 020 7728 3180 
E paul.dossett@gtuk.com 

Paul Hughes 
Senior Audit Manager 
T 020 7728 2256 
E paul.hughes@gtuk.com 

Helen Phillips 
Audit Senior 
T 020 7728 2385 
E helen.phillips@gtuk.com 

Accounts Audit Approach Memorandum 

London Borough of Haringey 

For the year ended 31 March 2010 

8 July 2010 

Agenda Item 7Page 17



Grant Thornton UK LLP is authorised and regulated by the Financial Services Authority for investment business. 

Chartered Accountants 
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To the Audit Committee of London Borough of Haringey 

We are pleased to perform the audit of London Borough of Haringey for the year ended 31 
March 2010. This memorandum highlights the key elements of our proposed audit strategy for 
the benefit of those charged with governance, in accordance with the requirements of 
International Standard on Auditing (UK & Ireland) 260.  

We have considered our independence and objectivity in respect of the audit and do not believe 
there are any matters which should be brought to your attention except as disclosed in Section 4, 
'The small print'. This memorandum has been prepared on the basis of the limitations set out in 
'The small print'. 

We look forward to working with you during the course of the audit. 

 

Grant Thornton UK LLP 

 

 

 

 
 

Grant Thornton UK LLP 
Grant Thornton House 
Melton Street 
London NW1 2EP 

T +44 (0)20 73835100 
F +44 (0)20 7728 2085 
www.grant-thornton.co.uk 

Page 18



 

Contents 

 

 

 

 

1 Our audit approach 1
2 Key audit issues and financial reporting matters 4
3 Logistics 7
4 The small print 9
 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Page 19



1

1.1 Audit objectives 

Our audit objectives are as follows: 

• to audit the financial statements of London Borough of Haringey (the Council) 

• to produce a concise and constructive report of key issues to the Council (our 
Annual Report to those Charged with Governance (ISA 260)) 

• to draw to your attention any material weaknesses in internal control that come to 
our attention during our audit work. 

 
Our audit approach is based on an assessment of the audit risk relevant to the 
individual elements of the financial statements. We focus much of our audit effort 
on the areas that we deem to be of highest risk of material misstatement. Our work 
in other areas will typically be proportionately lower than for high risk areas. 

1.2 Audit strategy 

We will be working closely with the finance team to ensure that we meet audit 
deadlines and conduct the audit efficiently, with the minimum of disruption to the 
Council's staff.  

In summary our audit strategy comprises: 

• updating our understanding of the business through discussions with 
management and a review of the management accounts 

• reviewing the design and implementation of the internal financial control systems 
to the extent that they have a bearing on the highest risk areas of the financial 
statements 

• assessing the audit risk and, based on that assessment and the assessment of the 
design of the internal control system, developing and implementing appropriate 
audit procedures 

• testing the operating effectiveness of the internal financial controls, where 
appropriate 

• reviewing the adequacy of material disclosures in the financial statements 

• verifying all material balance sheet accounts and performing analytical review of 
income and expenditure streams. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

1 Our audit approach 
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1.3 Identified high risk areas 

In summary, our audit approach in respect of high risk areas will be as follows: 

Capitalisation of Loss on Icelandic Investment 
The Council has been permitted to capitalise the loss it has incurred on its Icelandic 
investments in the year. This capitalisation it intended to spread the cost to the 
Council over several years to minimise the impact in the current year when the 
Council is facing significant cost pressures in some service areas. 

We will undertake procedures on this capitalisation to ensure that it has been 
accounted for in line with the guidance. 

Fixed Assets Valuation 
There is potential risk of material misstatement of asset values due to valuations not 
being performed in line with required standards. We have identified this as a 
significant issue for all of our local authority clients and raised some issues as part of 
last year's audit of the Council. In addition an asset management programme is now 
being used on SAP for the second time. 

Our work will focus on whether asset values have been determined on the correct 
basis and are materially correct at the balance sheet date. 

Financial Targets 
The Council, in common with all local authorities, has to achieve significant savings 
in the next financial period. There is a risk that this could have a significant impact 
on the level of reserves held by the Council. We will carry out an updated review of 
the Council's financial position as part of our going concern procedures. 

IFRS 
As part of our audit we will be reviewing the Council's preparation for International 
Financial reporting Standards  in 2010/11 including: 

• accounting for any potential IFRIC 12 (service concession arrangements) 
transactions in the 2009/10 accounts. 

• planning the restatement of 2009/10 accounts under IFRS. 

• progress in addressing the key IFRS issues surrounding the accounting for 
Property, Plant and Equipment, Reserves and Group Accounts. 

These are further detailed in Table 2.1. 

1.4 Materiality 

An item would be considered material to the financial statements if, through its 
omission or non-disclosure, the financial statements would no longer show a true 
and fair view. 
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Materiality is set at the outset of planning to ensure that an appropriate level of audit 
work is planned. It is then used throughout the audit process in order to assess the 
impact of any item on the financial statements. Any identified errors or differences 
greater than 2% of materiality will be recorded on a schedule of potential 
misstatements. These are assessed individually and in aggregate, discussed with you 
and, if you do not adjust, signed off by you in your letter of representation to us, 
confirming your view that they are immaterial to the financial statements. 

An item of low value may be judged material by its nature, for example any item that 
affects the disclosure of directors' emoluments. An item of higher value may be 
judged not material if it does not distort the truth and fairness of the financial 
statements. 

1.5 Internal controls 

Auditing standards require that we evaluate the design effectiveness of internal 
controls over the financial reporting process to identify areas of weakness that could 
lead to material misstatement. Therefore, we will focus our control review on the 
high risk areas of the financial statements.  

We are also required to assess whether the controls have been implemented as 
intended. We will do this through a combination of inquiry and observation 
procedures, and, where appropriate, systems walkthroughs. However, our work 
cannot be relied upon necessarily to identify defalcations or other irregularities, or to 
include all possible improvements in internal control that a more extensive controls 
review exercise might identify. 

We will work with the internal audit function to ensure our audit approach takes 
account of the risks identified and the work they have conducted, subject to our 
review of the effectiveness of the internal audit function. 

1.6 Audit of IT and outsourced systems 

Our audit approach assumes that our clients use a computer system for accounting 
applications that process a large number of transactions. Accordingly, our approach 
requires a review of the Council's internal controls in the information technology 
(IT) environment. 

We have involved Technology Risk Services team members during the audit, this 
was based on the complexity of IT used in the significant transaction cycles and the 
control risk assessment.  

 

. 
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We will report to you in our Annual Report to Those Charged with Governance (ISA 
260), our findings and conclusions in respect of each of the risks that we have 
identified at the planning stage of the audit:  

2.1 Key audit issues 

 

Issue Response 

Capitalisation of Loss on Icelandic 
Investment 
The Council has been permitted to 
capitalise the loss it has incurred on its 
Icelandic investments in the year. This 
capitalisation it intended to spread the cost 
to the Council over several years to 
minimise the impact in the current year 
when the Council is facing significant cost 
pressures in some service areas. 

We will undertake procedures on this 
capitalisation to ensure that it has been 
accounted for in line with the guidance. 

Fixed Assets Valuation 
There is potential risk of material 
misstatement of asset values due to 
valuations not being performed in line 
with required standards. We have 
identified this as a significant issue for all 
of our local authority clients and raised 
some issues as part of last year's audit of 
the Council. In addition an asset 
management programme is now being 
used on SAP for the second time. 

Our work will focus on whether asset 
values have been determined on the 
correct basis and are materially correct at 
the balance sheet date. We will carry out 
detailed testing of fixed assets during the 
audit and report our findings as part of 
the ISA 260. 

Financial Targets 
The Council, in common with all local 
authorities, has to achieve significant 
savings in the next financial period. There 
is a risk that this could have a significant 
impact on the level of reserves held by the 
Council. 

 

We will carry out an updated review of 
the Council's financial position as part of 
our going concern procedures. 

2 Key audit issues and financial reporting matters 
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Issue Response 

IFRS 
As part of our audit we will be reviewing 
the Council's preparation for 
International Financial reporting 
Standards  in 2010/11. 

We will continue to liaise on a regular 
basis with officers and monitor the 
Council's progress against its IFRS 
project plan. We will also review the 
implications of any developing issues 
through reference to IFRS guidance 
and the finalised IFRS Code. 

• accounting for any potential non-PFI 
related IFRIC 12 (service concession 
arrangements) transactions in the 
2009/10 accounts 

• planning the restatement of 2009/10 
accounts under IFRS 

• progress in addressing the key IFRS 
issues surrounding the accounting for 
Property, Plant and Equipment, 
reserves and Group Accounts. 

2009 SORP 
The Council is required to comply with 
the 2009 SoRP in preparing its 2009/10 
accounts.  
 
The principal change in the 2009 SoRP is 
around current and prior year adjustments 
to accounting for Council Tax (CT) and 
National Non-Domestic Rate 
(NNDR) income. 
 

From 1 April 2009 the Council's accounts 
should:  

• disclose CT balances net of any 
amounts that relate to other 
precepting bodies 

• only recognise NNDR cash 
collected in excess of the Council's 
cost of collection allowance. 

 
This change in accounting policy requires 
an adjustment to the prior year 
comparator figures shown in the 
2009/10 accounts. There is no 
anticipated impact on the Council's 
general fund balance. 

We will work with management to agree 
the prior year adjustment required to the 
Council's income and expenditure 
account, balance sheet and cashflow 
statement. 
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2.2 Financial reporting matters 

 

Issue Response 

Reporting Timetable 
Un-audited accounts and summarisation 
schedules have to be submitted to the 
auditor by 30 June 2010. Audited annual 
reports, accounts and summarisation 
schedules have to be signed off by 30 
September 2010. 

Draft accounts were received by 30 June 
2010. We will raise with management 
and, as required, those charged with 
governance, if there are any issues that 
would threaten achievement of opinion 
sign off by 30 September. 
   

Other Regulators 
We will need to consider the work of 
other regulators (e.g. The Audit 
Commission) in reviewing the Annual 
Governance Statement (AGS). Should 
other regulators identify significant 
weaknesses in the internal control 
environment, we would expect this to be 
reported in the AGS, along with the 
action plan to correct identified internal 
control weaknesses. 

We will review the AGS to ensure that 
the disclosures in it are consistent with 
our knowledge of the organisation. In 
reviewing the AGS we will also consider 
the work of internal audit, knowledge of 
the Council gained in our Use of 
Resources and interim audit work, and 
overall links with the Council's Assurance 
framework. 

Building Schools for the Future  
The Government recently announced 
significant changes to the national BSF 
programme. although we understand that 
none of the Council's schemes have been 
cancelled there is a risk that future 
funding of the programme may be 
subject to change. 

We will consider the need for any 
accounting or disclosure amendments that 
may be required in the context of any 
further national developments.
 

 

2.3 Update on previous period's unresolved key audit issues (taken from 

our 2009-10 report) 

Issue Response 

Depreciation of Council Houses 
The Council has previously used the 
major repairs allowance (MRA) as a 
proxy for Council house depreciation. 
This will not be consistent with IFRS 
compliant accounting. 

The Council is to revalue its land and 
buildings providing a split between the 
land and buildings in order to calculate 
the depreciation of the buildings. 
 
We will review the depreciation 
calculation, including the revaluation 
exercise, as part of our audit of the 
Council's accounts. 
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3.1 Timetables and milestones 

The following proposed timetable and deadlines have been set:  

Event Date 

Pre-year end fieldwork including internal controls review March 2010 

Statutory Accounts emailed to Auditors 30 June 2010 

Commence fieldwork 5 July 2010 

Manager visit to review work July and August 2010 

Partner visit to review work September 2010 

Clearance meeting to discuss our findings 9 September 2010 

Report to General Purposes Committee 23 September 2010 

  

The audit process is underpinned by effective project management to ensure that we 
co-ordinate and apply our resources efficiently to meet your deadlines. It is therefore 
essential that we work closely with your team to achieve this timetable. 

3.2 Engagement team 

Our engagement team for the audit will include: 

Name Role Contact details 

Paul Dossett Engagement 
partner 

020 7728 3180 

Paul Hughes Senior Audit 
manager 

020 7728 2256 

Melanie Fox Assistant 
Manager 

017 5378 1218 

Helen Phillips Audit Senior 020 7728 2385 

Negat Sultan IT Manager 0116 257 5590 

   

 

 

 

  

3 Logistics 
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3.3 Fees 

 

Our fee for the audit is £515,000 as agreed in our 2009/10 audit plan issued to the 
Council in December 2009. This fee includes the audit of the Council's financial 
statements and work to support our 2009/10 Value for Money conclusion, including 
the Use of Resources assessment work that we completed in Summer 2009 and the 
local risk based Use of Resources work that we have reported on during 2009/10. 

We have proposed this fee on the basis that: 

• statutory accounts are presented to us on 30 June 2010 for our review, with 
appropriate disclosures. 

• supporting schedules for all figures in the accounts in line with the requirements 
of out audit arrangements letter are supplied by the agreed dates. 

• all books and records are made available to us 

• a trial balance together with reconciled control accounts are presented to us by 5 
July 2010 

• your staff are available to help us locate information and to provide explanations 

• all deadlines agreed with us are met. 
 
Our ability to deliver to the agreed timetable and fee will depend upon this. If there 
are any variances to the above plan, we will discuss them with you and agree any 
additional fees before costs are incurred, wherever possible.
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Engagement terms 
The purpose of this memorandum is to 
highlight the key elements in the proposed 
strategy for the audit of the Council for the 
year ended 31 March 2010. 

The document is also used to report to 
management in order to meet the 
mandatory requirements of International 
Standard on Auditing (UK and Ireland) 
260.  

Confidentiality 
This memorandum is strictly confidential, 
and although it has been made available to 
management to facilitate discussions and 
should not be disclosed to third parties 
without our prior written consent. 

Ethical standards 
We have implemented policies and 
procedures to meet the requirements of the 
Auditing Practices Board's Ethical 
Standards. 

Communication of adverse or 
unexpected findings 
We will communicate any adverse or 
unexpected findings affecting the audit on a 
timely basis with the appropriate person 
within the business.  Such communication 
will be made either informally or via an 
audit progress memorandum. 

The actual or potential resolution of 
significant audit and accounting issues will 
be discussed and agreed with the Council's 
management and documented for the 
General Purposes Committee's 
consideration. 

 
 
 
Audit quality assurance 
Grant Thornton's audit practice is currently 
monitored by the Audit Inspection Unit, an 
arm of the Financial Reporting Council 
which has responsibility for monitoring the 
firm's public interest audit engagements. 
The audit practice is also monitored by the 
Quality Assurance Directorate of the 
ICAEW. Grant Thornton UK LLP also 
conducts internal quality reviews of 
engagements. 

Furthermore, audits of Local Government 
bodies are subject to the Audit 
Commission's quality review process. 

We would be happy to discuss further the 
firm's approach to quality assurance. 

Independence and robustness 
To maintain our independence as auditors 
we ensure that: 

• audit partners are rotated off the audit of 
audited bodies every five years and audit 
managers every seven years 

• Grant Thornton, its partners and the 
audit team have no family, financial, 
employment, investment or business 
relationship with the Council 

• our fees paid by the Council do not 
represent an inappropriate proportion of 
total fee income for either the firm, 
office or individual partner. 

•  At all times during the audit, we will 
maintain a robustly independent position 
in respect of key judgement areas. 

 

4 The small print 

ISAUK 260 requires communication of: 

• relationships that have a bearing on the independence of the audit firm and the integrity and 
objectivity of the engagement team 

• nature and scope of the audit work 

• the form of reports expected 
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Audit and non-audit services 
Services supplied to the Council during the 
year are set out below:  

 £ 

Audit services  

Statutory audit of accounts 
and Value for Money 

£515,000 

  

Communication with those charged 
with Governance 
Communication with those charged with 
governance is an essential element of the 
audit. We will discuss with the Audit 
Committee the scope of our work in 
advance. We propose that we meet with the 
General Purposes Committee following the 
conclusion of our procedures in order to 
communicate the matters arising 

We would also be interested to hear if there 
are other matters that the Audit Committee 
would like us to address and to understand 
more fully the Committee's expectations 
and requirements from the audit process. 

Roles and responsibilities 

The directors are responsible for the 
preparation of the financial statements 
which show a true and fair view of the 
Council's affairs and for making available to 
us all the information and explanations we 
consider necessary. 

Legislation requires that the directors' 
report must contain a statement that, for 
each person who was a director when the 
directors' report is approved: 

• so far as the director is aware, there is no 
relevant audit information of which the 
company's auditors are unaware 

•  they have taken all steps they ought to 
have taken as a director in order to make 
himself aware of any relevant audit 
information and to establish that the 
company's auditors are aware of that 
information. 

 

Legislation also requires that the Council 
maintains such books and records as will be 
sufficient to show the nature of all 
transactions and disclose, at any time, the 
financial position of the Council. 

The Council's management is responsible 
for: 

• the identification, assessment, 
management and monitoring of risk 

• developing, operating and monitoring the 
system of internal control 

• providing assurance to the Audit 
Committee that this has been done. 

 
The Audit Committee is required to review 
the Council's internal financial controls.  In 
addition, the Committee is required to 
review all other internal controls and 
approve the statements included in the 
annual report in relation to internal control 
and the management of risk. 

The Audit Committee should receive 
reports from management as to the 
effectiveness of the systems they have 
established, as well as the conclusions of 
any testing conducted by internal audit. 
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